
Department of Energy 
Under Secretary for Nuclear Security 

Administrator, National Nuclear Security Administration 
Washington, DC 20585 

October 7, 2022 

The Honorable Joyce L. Connery 
Chair, Defense Nuclear Facilities Safety Board 
625 Indiana A venue NW, Suite 700 
Washington, DC 20004 

Dear Chair Connery: 
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National Nuclear Security Administration 

This letter and enclosed report are provided on behalf of the Secretary, in response to your May 
10, 2022, letter regarding the external dosimetry program breakdown that occurred in 2020 at the 
Pantex Plant (Pantex). In your letter, the Defense Nuclear Facilities Safety Board (Board) 
identified several opportunities to improve federal oversight and Management & Operating 
(M&O) contractor management of the Pantex External Dosimetry Program. The Board 
specifically noted a perceived lack of requirements and general weakness to ensure compliance 
with DOE-STD-I 095-2018, Department of Energy Laboratory Accreditation Program for 
Personnel Dosimetry. The Board asserted that the negative effects of the external dosimetry 
equipment failures could have been prevented if Consolidated Nuclear Security, LLC (CNS) had 
tested and demonstrated its emergency backup plan with the Nevada National Security Site 
(NNSS). 

The Department of Energy's National Nuclear Security Administration (DOE/NNSA) evaluated 
the Board's report and validated that operations associated with the CNS Enterprise External 
Dosimetry Program continue to meet all safety requirements. Routine oversight activities 
conducted by the NNSA Production Office (NPO) continue to provide adequate protection for 
workers, members of the public, and the environment. However, NPO commits to refine its 
oversight strategies to ensure risk ratings are adjusted based on emerging issues. DOE/NNSA 
sees opportunities to enhance NPO' s oversight processes related to issues management and to 
better align that process with CNS' escalation process. DOE/NNSA will continue to monitor the 
performance of the CNS Enterprise External Dosimetry Program. 

DOE/NNSA appreciates the Board's observations and insights, and will coordinate with your 
staff to conduct a briefing specific to the enclosed report. If you have any questions, please 
contact Mr. Daniel Sigg, Acting Associate Administrator for Environment, Safety, & Health, at 
(202) 586-4096 or Ms. Teresa Robbins, Manager, NNSA Production Office, at (865) 576-0841.

Sincerely, 

Jill Hruby 
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